
MINUTES

Commission on Courts of Limited Jurisdiction (COCOLJ)
Helena, MT
March 16, 2018
Members Present:  Hon. Perry Miller, Hon. Larry Carver, Hon. Bob Wood, Hon. Steve Fagenstrom, Tina Reinicke, Charlie Harball, Hon. Heidi Ulbricht, and Hon. Jim Rice.
Members Participating Via Telephone or Video:  Hon. Holly Frederickson. 
Members Absent:  Peggy Tonon, Mary Ann Ries, Peter Ohman, and Hon. Jessie Connolly.  
Staff Present:  Shauna Ryan 
Guests: None
Judge Miller called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.   
PUBLIC COMMENT:    No public comment.
OLD BUSINESS: 
Minutes 
The minutes from the meeting on January 19, 2018, were reviewed.  A motion was made by Judge Fagenstrom and seconded by Charlie Harball that the minutes be approved.  The motion passed unanimously.
Court Compliance with CJIN Requirements

Beth McLaughlin asked for a few minutes to talk to the Commission about the new CJIN requirements.  The CJIS presented what they were getting from the feds which was a requirement to do training related to the two systems for purposes of security and they talked about how everyone within the court was going to have to be fingerprinted, including the judges and that ultimately the judge was responsible for the file and what was released in the file.  Beth talked to Judge Carver and then went back to CJIS and asked where the executive branch is getting the authority to tell judicial branch elected officials they have to be fingerprinted to do their job.  Butch Huseby went back to the feds and found out that in fact there is a bunch of push back nationally around the requirement and who is responsible for the protection of the file.  Beyond the fingerprinting, the other issue was that if the clerk of court has criminal justice information in their file, they have no authority anywhere in statute to not hand that file over to the public.  It’s public information unless it’s been redacted or there’s an order from the judge saying that it’s sealed.  The responsibility can’t be on the court and they can’t tell the court they must fingerprint people without giving a bit more thought to it.  Mr. Huseby indicated to Beth that the feds recognize this is an issue nationwide and have put together a task force that will look specifically at the court related issues and what they can and cannot require of the courts.  They said once a prosecutor files something with the court and it goes into the court file it’s public information.  Their emphasis on how that information is managed should be on the prosecutor’s side, not on the court’s side.  The part they seem to be missing is that the clerk does not have the authority to tell people that they can’t look at certain information in a file, without some sort of order or statute that indicates the same.  At this point, we’re not sure what DOJ is going to require but they are not going to require that judges be fingerprinted in order to do their jobs.  If DOJ gets to a point where the feds are saying to them you must fingerprint all judicial branch staff, the appropriate way to deal with that is to have the attorney general sit down with the Supreme Court and have that discussion.  We should still conduct the training, however, because the biggest weakness in all of this is on the user end and people not using the systems appropriately.  There is criminal justice information that includes personal identifying information and someone could have their identity taken.  Even on a traffic citation, there’s a social security number, date of birth, etc., and someone must take responsibility for redacting that information before its release to the public.  The Commission on Technology, chaired by Justice Shea, is looking at privacy rules and how to implement and manage them.  Judge Carver said he got a call from the feds who completed a CJIN audit and ended up auditing the court.  One of the courts was sending the whole ticket, the probable cause statement, criminal history, and file to the newspapers and tv stations – all pre-trial.  Judge Carver discussed the issue with the court in question and the court indicated they were in fact doing that as the information was in the court file and the court file is public record.  The officers are filing with their tickets a CJIN printout of criminal history.  The Court has asked them to stop that practice, but apparently it continues.  The judge asked Judge Carver what authority mandates them to stop.  Judge Carver responded that they should be redacting social security numbers and at least parts of the dates of birth.  The judge asked again under what authority.  Judge Carver responded that it’s a misdemeanor offense to release confidential criminal justice information.  The judge in question indicated that he was advised by his county attorney that he was doing nothing wrong.  Judge Carver requested that the judge issue a request in writing to the county sheriff’s office and to the city police requesting that the confidential criminal justice information not be filed with the court pre-trial.  Charlie Harball felt releasing confidential identifiers was negligent.  Judge Wood did not feel sending that information to the papers and TV were activities within the scope of the judge.  Judge Fagenstrom stated there’s a difference between something being public record and another to be disseminating the information.  Judge Carver stated this his district court judge issued a blanket order that at every initial appearance the criminal history may be presented by the prosecutor, it will be presented under seal, and the only folks that have access to the information are the parties and court staff.  Otherwise the information remains under seal.  Judge Miller was concerned that a court would actively disseminate confidential information.  Commission on Technology member, Sarah McClain (law librarian), is going to look at the suspended privacy rules and compare them to those in surrounding states.  The Commission on Technology plans to meet and discuss the rules at its July meeting.  Judge Carver is going to contact the court in question and let them know that the Commission discussed the fact that they are voluntarily disseminating (via email) confidential criminal justice information to the media and believe it’s a huge liability issue.  He will advise them to contact their county attorney and ask for an official written opinion on how to move forward.  The Commission feels it’s imperative that the privacy rules be addressed and adopted by the Court – to be used as a resource.  Beth said she would talk to Butch Huseby and advise him that the Department of Justice needs to be doing some training with both the city and county prosecutors on how confidential information is handled.  The courts are receiving information that they are trained not to receive.  This matter will be discussed again at the next Commission meeting.     
Supreme Court’s Approval to Use Moodle for Testing

On February 8, 2018, the Supreme Court approved the Commission’s use of Moodle to administer the next certification test.
Spring 2018 Conference Agenda – Update

Shauna Ryan gave an update on the spring conference.  We added a short Moodle demonstration on Wednesday afternoon as it’s important that the judges see the new testing platform that will be used to administer the certification test in December.  There will be a number of newly appointed/elected judges that will be taking the certification test at the spring conference.      
2018 Certification Conference – Review Draft Agenda

Shauna Ryan gave an update on the order of the material during the certification conference.  It was necessary to shift things around a bit to accommodate the presenters. She advised that it doesn’t flow quite as nicely as the last certification and wanted the Commission’s approval to move forward with it as modified.   The test will be structured to follow the order of the conference agenda.  
Bench book Update/Forms Approval

Judge Frederickson distributed a couple of forms for review.  During the last meeting, several of the forms were given to different Commission members to review and comment on.  She hopes to have the last of the forms ready for review at the April meeting. 
1) Complaint – Approved with amendments (add plaintiff email & instruction sheet)

2) Counterclaim and Civil Counterclaim Form instruction sheet – Approved

NEW BUSINESS:
Automation Committee
Judge Carver advised the Commission that he resigned from the Automation Committee.  The Automation Committee was established in the late 1990’s as a subcommittee of the Commission on Courts of Limited Jurisdiction.  He served as chairman of the committee for many years.  He recommended that Judge Audrey Barger be appointed to serve as the chairperson of the committee.  Judge Wood moved that Judge Barger be appointed chairperson of the Automation Committee.  Judge Ulbricht seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  On behalf of the Commission, Judge Miller thanked Judge Carver for his many years of service on the committee.  
Request for Temporary Certificate and Waiver of Training for New Judge

Hon. Richard Bowler and Hon. Allen Dye:  
Judge Fagenstrom moved to approve the action of the waiver committee.  Judge Wood seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
Request for Waiver of Training for Spring 2018 Conference

Hon. Landee Holloway, Hon. Glen Granger, Hon. Jessie Connolly:  Judge Carver moved to approve the action of the waiver committee.  Judge Fagenstrom seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
Meeting Adjourned:  The meeting adjourned at 11:45 a.m.      
Next Meeting Date:  The next meeting will be on April 23, 2018, at 1:00 p.m. in Billings.    
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